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September 24, 2008
The Honorable Julia Patterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:
Enclosed for the King County Council’s review and approval is a capital improvement program supplemental budget request for the due diligence planning, preliminary design, and permitting of a South Regional Road Maintenance Facility.  A total of $1,220,000 is requested to complete the due diligence work this year and to begin the preliminary design work in 2008.  In addition, a new capital project is proposed to complete the Roads Operational Master Plan (ROMP).  The consultant contract and staff time associated with the ROMP are estimated to cost $180,000.  The proposed supplemental appropriation ordinance is attached.
With the possible sale of the Summit Pit Regional Roads Maintenance Facility (Summit) in Maple Valley, the Department of Transportation’s Road Services Division (RSD) has worked with the Facilities Management Division (FMD) to identify a property upon which to construct the necessary replacement facility.  A King County owned property commonly known as the Ravensdale property (Ravensdale) has been identified as a suitable site for relocating the regional and rural roads maintenance activities currently performed at the Summit and Black Diamond facilities.  The Ravensdale site was selected based on several criteria including the use of an underutilized King County asset, RSD’s future service areas, location and travel time to perform work on the road system and for launching and sustaining emergency responses to winter storms and other events impacting the road system, size of the site, ability to be permitted for the proposed uses, availability of utilities, and lack of environmental constraints.  Last year, the King County Council approved Ordinance 15938, allowing roads maintenance facilities serving the rural area to be located within the rural area.  This was a necessary change that has subsequently made it possible for the rural Ravensdale site to accommodate the relocation of the Summit-based Roads Maintenance facility. 
Roads Maintenance Facilities Study (RMF Study)
The timing of the possible Summit sale and the associated need to plan for a South Regional Road Maintenance Facility replacement site has caused the FMD and the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) to commence facility and organizational planning work for RSD’s near- and long-term countywide maintenance operations.  This effort includes a preliminary analysis of future roads maintenance work load and an assessment of the existing locations and configurations of the facilities currently used to house roads maintenance staff, supplies, and equipment.  Initial data collection and analysis was accomplished by the RSD in consultation with FMD and OMB.  This preliminary work was then incorporated by a consultant, Dye Management Group (Dye), in undertaking a more comprehensive study to inform the county’s long-term roads maintenance facilities needs.  A copy of the RMF Study is included in this transmittal package.  The King County Council authorized $175,000 in RSD’s 2007 budget for the purpose of accomplishing the RMF Study, which has just recently been completed.
The RMF Study includes recommendations for consolidating some existing roads maintenance facilities over time to best respond to the road maintenance service area, customer base, and roads system demands of the next three decades or so.  The proposed new facility in Ravensdale will consolidate the roads maintenance operations currently existing at Summit and the nearby Black Diamond maintenance facility into a South Regional Road Maintenance Facility that will serve the needs of unincorporated and rural south King County for the next 30 to 50 years. 
Ravensdale Site Planning 

The RSD, in partnership with FMD and OMB, is currently assessing the feasibility of relocating Summit and Black Diamond operations to Ravensdale.  The first phase of due diligence work related to traffic, environmental, geotechnical, cultural resource and preliminary facility information analysis has been completed.  Due diligence work to date suggests that a new road maintenance facility is permittable at Ravensdale and can meet the basic roads maintenance operational requirements with the exception of mining for gravel.  This supplemental budget request is for funding to complete the second phase of due diligence planning and to move forward with permitting and design work.   

When Summit is sold and upon closing, the replacement facility must be immediately available for full occupancy and operational capabilities in order to guarantee a seamless continuation of ongoing and emergency roads maintenance services to south King County.  The King County Council, in adopting the 2008-2013 Roads Capital Improvement Program, appropriated $1,375,000 in order that RSD could complete the necessary Phase I and begin Phase II due diligence work.  Such work is a critically important precursor to ascertaining the suitability of the Ravensdale site and as a foundation from which the planning, design, permitting, construction and relocation to Ravensdale of the Summit and Black Diamond consolidated regional roads maintenance operations will occur.  The following is the schedule necessary to accomplish the close of the Summit sale transaction by the end of 2012, and is completely dependent upon final execution of the purchase and sale agreement: 

· Completion of Phase II due diligence work – 4th Quarter 2008

· Award design consultant contract – 4th Quarter 2008
· Begin design – 4th Quarter 2008

· Acquisition of all final permits – 3rd Quarter 2010

· Begin construction – 1st Quarter 2011

· Completion of construction of the new facility – 3rd Quarter 2012

· Move to new facility – 4th Quarter 2012
Ravensdale Appropriation Request Detail 
In order to meet the above schedule of moving into the new facility in 2012, it is necessary to hire a consultant in 2008 to begin the necessary design and preliminary engineering.  The cost of the consultant contract to complete 30% design plus the staff time associated with managing the project and the consultant contract is $1,119,000.

Additional appropriation authority for the completion of the design, permitting, property acquisition and construction will be requested through the annual budget process in the coming years.  The total project cost is estimated at $31.1 million which does contain a significant contingency.  A summary of the estimated costs by year is attached.   
Both Pierce and Snohomish Counties have recently built regional road maintenance facilities.  The cost of these new centralized facilities was approximately $40 million and $50 million respectively.
Summit Property Sale Opportunity

The sale of the Summit affords several opportunities for King County and the RSD: 

· Provides the opportunity to move regional roads maintenance operations from Summit to a site that is more compatible with uses of neighboring properties;
· Provides significant one-time funding that can be reinvested into aged RSD facilities;
· Increases affordable workforce housing in our region;
· Conserves resource land in King County; and
· Promotes low-impact environmental sustainability and green development concepts along with the creation of a livable, walkable, and healthy mixed use community.
Roads Operational Master Plan (ROMP)
Both internal and external change drivers have and will continue to impact RSD’s ability to carry out its road responsibilities.  These changes include an increase in workload associated with winter storms, changing environmental regulations, aging infrastructure, increased auto and truck traffic, population growth and annexations.  At the same time, the RSD is impacted by declining road levy revenues as the urban areas with the greater assessed valuation are annexed.  On May 27, 2008, the King County Council approved the work plan for the ROMP, which will address current and future operations for all five RSD sections, including Capital Improvement Program and Planning, Engineering Services, Roads Maintenance, Traffic Engineering, and Administration.
In an effort to respond to the known and potential impacts of system and demand changes, RSD has been engaged in internal planning efforts.  In 2004, RSD completed the Roads Strategic Plan, which articulates goals and strategies focusing on the delivery of roads facilities and services.  And as noted above, RSD, along with FMD and OMB, has also engaged in planning work in preparation for the proposed sale of the Summit.  The strategic plan and the RMF Study along with the King County Comprehensive Plan, Countywide Planning Policies, Annual Bridge Report, and Transportation Needs Report will inform the ROMP.
With approval of the supplemental ordinance a new project in Fund 3850 is created, #700208, entitled Roads Operational Master Plan.  This project will fund the consultant contract and staff resources to complete Phase I of the ROMP.  At this time, we are exploring options to accelerate the work program adopted by council in May.  We are proposing to accomplish the work with a combination of in-house staff resources in OMB and RSD and a contract with Dye.  A market condition waiver has been approved to allow OMB and RSD to execute a contract with Dye.  Staff will propose an updated schedule at the first ROMP Advisory Committee Meeting to identify the time saved by avoiding the lengthy solicitation and procurement process.
Moving forward, there will continue to be close coordination between the RSD, FMD, and OMB staff working on the Summit sale, Ravensdale Site Planning, and the Operational Master Plan.  
If you have any questions about this supplemental budget request, please contact Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget, at 206-296-3434, or Laurie Brown, Deputy Director, Department of Transportation, at 206-684-1441.  

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims 

King County Executive
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